7

 Bere Ferrers Parish Council
At a meeting of the Bere Ferrers Parish Council held in the Church Hall Bere Ferrers on Tuesday 24th November 2015.        
Present     
                                     Cllr. R. Leithall                             Chairman of Council     
                                     Cllr. D.M.A. Chapman                 Cllr. S. Munn             

 Cllr. S. Hanson     

       Cllr. D. Pengelly 



 Cllr. B. Lamb     

       Cllr. R. Piper    
 
                                     Cllr. R. Maycock  

       Cllr. G.R. Reed       
      

    
       
 303. Apologies.
Apologies were received from Cllr. Benson away in London on a conference, Cllr. Martin work commitments, Cllr. Boot-Handford illness and Cllr. Dennis work commitments. 
304. Chairman's Report.
I and other Parish Councillors attended Remembrance Sunday on 8th November for wreath laying ceremonies at the War Memorials situated in both Bere Ferrers and Bere Alston to commemorate the contribution of British and Commonwealth military and civilian servicemen and women in the two World Wars and later conflicts.
Also, I and other Parish Councillors attended the Remembrance Day ceremony held in Bere Alston on Wednesday 11th November. Afterwards, light refreshments were provided in the Parish Hall arranged by Mary and Cheryl.
The next Devon County Southern Links meeting is scheduled next week on Thursday 3rd December, and Cllr. Ralph Maycock and Cllr Mike Benson will represent us. Looking at the agenda for this, as expected this meeting is not planned to give final approval to any TAP funding proposals.
I would also like to highlight two ongoing initiatives that will be reported on tonight: our imminent Denham Bridge traffic survey, and the recommended location for the Bere Alston defibrillator.
305. Items of Interest at the discretion of the Chairman. No action can be taken on these items.
1) Cllr. Pengelly – Gave the following update on the Bere Alston Recreation Playpark Group; the bank account is now open with £1,700, there is a promise of a donation from the Belinda O’Flyn Trust of £10,000. We now need to go back to Open Spaces for the final details about an agreement and what type of equipment to put in.
2) Cllr. Hanson – and other Councillors attended a TAP Funded training course for new Councillors; it was a very good presentation.
3) Cllr. Lamb – suggests that because of John Doswell’ s immense assistance to this Parish over the years it would be a suitable time to write a letter of thanks for all his help with the Highways in the Parish.
4) The Clerk – Cllr. Benson has asked me to put his concerns regarding large vehicles coming through Denham Bridge. He has recently met three large vehicles making their way through Denham. There is a problem if the vehicle comes down from Buckland Monachorum and turns right into Winsabeer Lane, the sign stating no heavy vehicles is on the right in the hedge and can be easily missed by the driver. Cllr. Benson has spoken with John Doswell. Clerk to speak to Mr. Doswell for advice.
306. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on the 27th October and taken as 
        read, to deal with matters arising.
     Cllr. Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Chapman.
     Cllr. Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Munn.
SO RESOLVED
307. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Full Council held on the 27th October as a true record 
        and taken as read.
       Cllr. Leithall proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Lamb.
       Matters Arising.
       Minute 259(197) – The Clerk is in the process of trying to arrange a training date for January.
       Minute 262(229-3) – Cllr. Hanson stated that this minute should read FP 83.
       Minute 263(238) – Cllr. Hanson circulated the Bere Alston Defibrillator location (Nov 15th update)     
       which is as follows;
Background:
· Village pub (Edgcumbe Hotel) has agreed that we can locate the unit on the outer wall. They will also meet the cost of mains power for winter heating and night-time lighting (expect £20 yr max). The managers will be happy with our location proposal. 
· As owners, BFPC will be responsible for installation, testing and upkeep, and adding it to the asset register.
· BAT (Bere Alston Trekkers) will contribute up to £300 for installation.
Options Considered (see attached sketch):
· Front (southwest) wall, between Public Bar windows:
· Pros: better street lighting; location most obvious to users.
· Cons: potential obstruction on pavement; design/colour not in keeping with pub frontage. 
· Side (southeast) wall, near adjacent property wall:
· Pros: not a pedestrian obstruction.
· Cons: poor night-time lighting; door hinge side (left) not ideal; potential resistance from next door neighbour.
Proposal:
· Side wall preferable:
· Can add external light (e.g. LED lights on light sensor switch).
· May be able to reverse door hinge (though not a “killer variable” given infrequent opening).
· Have front wall as back-up option if side wall installation proves impossible.
Other Installation Considerations:
· Power supply/cabling from existing spare RCD on pub consumer unit (bottom of stairs).
· Cable design/routing and cable wall penetration must be sympathetic with pub appearance.
· Pub managers require electrical competency certification (e.g. NAPIT).
· Would need to remove pavement ornaments belonging to neighbouring property.
What Next:
· Council to endorse proposed location.
· Develop installation process (contractor selection and management, including schedule).
· Decide responsibility for and level of data management including testing, analysis of results, and record-keeping).
· Decide spares holdings (e.g. batteries, defibrillator pads) and their location.
· Decide commissioning process (supplier, and “handover” to residents).
· Decide on publicity requirements (e.g. Bere Link article, leaflet pick-up in shops/P.O., piggy-back on other leaflet deliveries.)
· Arrange training (e.g. supplier or “knowledgeable others”, training location, need for periodic refresher training).  
The Clerk pointed out there is a fluorescent light strip inside the cabinet. The Clerk has spoken with John Doswell Devon County Highways with regards to items in the way on the pavement. He stated this is a Public Highway and should be kept clear at all times and if we experience any difficulties he would write to the people concerned.
Cllr. Hanson’s what next item to go to F&GP.
Cllr. Piper proposed installation be arranged, seconded by Cllr. Reed.
Cllrs. Hanson and Martin to continue with draft publicity. Cllr. Leithall to speak with the tenants of No.1 Fore Street.
The Clerk has spoken to Adam Smith regards the installation of the defibrillator and he will be prepared to fit the unit.






SO RESOLVED
308. To approve and adopt the minutes of Open Spaces meeting held on the 3rd November and taken 
        as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Maycock proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Munn.              
Matters Arising
Minute 274 – Cllr. Lamb asked whether the existing garage would be included in the lease. Also a plan of
the proposed area of new Pavilion clearly outlined to ensure there would not be a claim for more area.
Cllr. Maycock proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Munn.       






SO RESOLVED
309. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance and General Purposes Precept meeting held on 
        the 10th November and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Due to Cllr. Boot-Hanford's absence Cllr. Maycock proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Piper.
Cllr. Maycock proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Piper.






 SO RESOLVED
310. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Footpaths and Environment meeting held on the 17th 
        November and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Chapman proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.
Matters Arising
Minute 282(229-3) – FP 83 the wire is back again, Clerk to report to Peter Guy.
Minute 284 – reference article for Bere Link the Clerk read the following article from Cllr. Benson.
“Bere Ferrers Parish Council is appealing to local residents to help clear the drains of 
leaves outside their properties, to assist with the dissipation of rainwater and help the community. 
In this period of heavy rain falling lots of drains become blocked resulting in some places experiencing 
minor flooding. We do not want parishioners to put themselves at risk, but a little bit of self-help should 
make us more resilient over the winter. We are all aware of cuts by the government falling on councils 
and we cannot expect Devon County Council Highways to be everywhere clearing these minor problems. 
If you experience any flooding issues the parish council holds a quantity of sandbags in storage. If you 
require any please contact your local parish Councillor or the Council Office on 01822 840748.”
Cllr. Chapman proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.






 SO RESOLVED  
311. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance and General Purposes meeting held on the 17th 
        November and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Lamb proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Maycock.
Matters Arising.
Minute 293 – Possible TAP application for signs, tools etc. for Road Warden. The Clerk pointed out that 
there are some logistical problems with the idea and asked for it to be referred back to F&GP to investigate, also could Cllr. Lamb confirm if the equipment held by County is for sale or to be leased out. Cllr. Lamb stated that the equipment at County Highway’ in Okehampton was loaned out, and because it means collecting it from Okehampton and taking it back the idea is to have a set in the area to be used by those Councils entering into the TAP application.
Cllr. Lamb proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Munn. 
SO RESOLVED
312. Report by Cllr. Lamb on Roads in the Peninsula.
Notes of Meeting 2nd November at Cllr Pengelly’s house (numbering below per Cllr Lamb’s Agenda)
Present:
Cllrs Lamb (chair), Leithall, Reed, Pengelly, Hanson
1
Apologies
None.
2
Confirm minutes of 18 Sept meeting.
These were agreed as an accurate record.
3
Matters arising from minutes (not on agenda)
Nothing raised.
4
Report by BL on meetings with Devon Highways Officers
a. 
Meeting with Keith Reed (DCC Asst Traffic Eng.). He supports survey initiative, and noted previous survey in 2009. Location of survey discussed (best option is grass extension to lay-by near Quarry Corner). Roger Cole owns land (he is supportive), so no licence will be required.
Safety - hi-vis clothing recommended, carry First Aid Kit, take care not to dazzle oncoming drivers once dark. Risk Assessment to be done by BL.
Method – suggest be based on DCC pro-forma for vehicle types (but fewer categories).   
b. 
Meeting with David Whitton (DCC Head of Highways). He will designate an officer (maybe two) to help with advice on design, analysis and practicality of our ideas, and on legal requirements.  He stressed that this should be at an early stage. 
5
Report on brief meeting with Chair of Bere Neighbourhood Planning Group (NPG)

Informal meeting Cllrs Lamb and Benson 6th October (Cllr Lamb’s notes from this meeting circulated to Group). 
Cllr Benson expressed concerns over interface between Roads Group and Neighbourhood Plan Group, in particular the need for and content of any residents survey, in case confusion caused and unrealistic expectations raised amongst residents.
The draft NPG proposals for traffic management (prepared by Granville Starkie, and also circulated to Group by Cllr Lamb) focused on HGVs and parking in Bere Alston, with no mention of Denham Bridge.
Cllr Lamb will talk again to Mr Starkie to assess his support for a resident’s questionnaire, stressing that the purposes is to gather evidence.
Cllr Leithall will talk to Cllr Benson to better understand perceived problems with the objectives of the group and the proposed questionnaire.
In the meantime, we would not be able to distribute the questionnaire until early 2016.
6     Discussion on scope of work
Proposed that counts be taken for the agreed vehicle types on six routes:
Entering Denham Bridge Road from BA
Entering Denham Bridge Road from Tavistock
Leaving Denham Bridge Road towards BA
Leaving Denham Bridge Road towards Tavistock
Leaving BA towards Tavistock
Entering BA from Tavistock 
7
Planning of Road Survey and confirmation of date
Proposed that traffic survey date will be 26th November (25th as potential back-up).
Survey to be undertaken in teams of two in 2-hour shifts, between 7 AM and 7 PM. Draft rota compiled. Cllr Lamb will try to get volunteers from Council for missing slots.
8
Test mtg. on site in daylight – sat/sun for half an hour?

Decided that this would not be necessary.
9
Survey Sheet by Cllr Hanson to be progressed subject to previous items 

First draft distributed to Group for information only at this stage.
10
Any Other Business

None
11
Date of Next Meeting

Monday 7th December 8 PM at Cllr Lamb’s house 
313. Report by Cllr. Benson (Clerk to read) on West Devon Borough Council.
The authority is taking another step forward in its T18 programme with the introduction of the W2 case 
management system. This new customer portal will enable members of the public to input requests directly into the system and track them. After November 13th all planning applications will be loaded into this system and after December 4th be available in the new APP system.  West Devon are with other local authorities exploring the governments Devolution agenda under the Heart of the South West and on Wednesday leaders & chief executives will be meeting to discuss the way forward. 
Highlighted within are proposals for the Rural Economy and Housing.
As part of a programme of meetings by Locality Officers around the Borough one will be in Hope Cottage on December 2nd to explain their roles and help residents.
Cllr. Robin Musgrave added the following;
The ‘Heart of the South West’ is a bid by local authorities for devolved powers to be transferred to the south west region from central government. The bid is being made by all the district councils across Devon and Somerset including the two county councils, Clinical Commissioning Groups, and the Unitary authorities of Plymouth and Torbay. (Cornwall is submitting its own bid separately.) The powers are wide-ranging covering economic development, road and rail developments into the region, skills training at further education level, and service delivery of Health and Social Care.
It is proposed that a new authority will be established with an individual representative from each of the nineteen involved authorities – regardless of the size of the authority. One option (favoured by Westminster) will involve the possible election of a Mayor as the Leader.  
This is recognised as a long-term development with a detailed bid being submitted to Westminster in the New Year.
314. Correspondence.
1) 
Clerk asked for the following accounts to be paid; 

a) Citizens Advice Bureau – Donation   £75.00

b) Cllr. Benson – Travel expenses Port of Plymouth Marine Liaison meeting    £17.55

c) Adam Smith – PAT testing Office and Workshop Equipment    £48.00

d) Bere Ferrers Parochial Church Council – Hire of Church Hall   £12.00

e) O.P.H. Ltd – Catering for TAP Training Course £127.00

Cllr. Lamb proposed payment, seconded by Cllr. Leithall
2)  Mr. Lansdell -  
It is my understanding that you have some involvement with the renovation/rebuilding of the football pavilion in the recreation ground in The Down, probably in a “watching brief” or “oversight” capacity. It is for this reason that I am contacting you.

This may seem a little disjointed but, I think, it will come clear in the end.

Last Friday, there was a serious road accident on the road to Gulworthy Cross, just beyond the kennels, resulting in us being diverted through Crowndale to Tavistock, but I did get a glimpse of the air ambulance and it was this that set my thoughts in train.

You may recall that, about two years ago, there was a suggestion that a ‘helipad’ or landing ground be designated in the recreation ground but this was dismissed following a comment by one of the parish Councillors, a doctor I think, that a land ambulance would be as quick, if not quicker.

The above road traffic accident gave lie to those words because the road was closed for at least four hours to allow the police to complete all their investigations following the clear-up. Consequently, on our way back, there was very serious congestion in Crowndale, so we diverted to Denham Bridge which was not much better, although, because of the time of day, the “tidal flow” was towards the village. As I said we were trying to get home from Tavistock. Traffic travelling towards Roborough would have had a real problem.

I know, from personal experience when I had to be taken as an emergency case to Derriford Hospital at 5.30am that the ambulance crew were, even at that time of the day, very reluctant to use the Denham Bridge route because, as they said to me, the risk of impediment by unforeseen incidents was too great. Thus they would go via Crowndale. However they did pull a fast one by turning right when joining Plymouth Road instead of left and up round Drake’s Statue in order to save a minute or two.   
The four plus hour road closure could have has serious implications if an emergency had occurred, however, most probably another air ambulance could have been deployed during this time  because, so I am given to understand, the road was reopened just before nightfall. But if the accident had occurred later in the day, and the clearance had taken the same length of time, a villager’s life could have been put at risk because the helicopter could not have landed, due to a lack of a suitable, illuminated, site.   

Now to the crux of the matter: When the football pavilion is renovated/rebuilt it is almost certain that the facilities will require a better supply of electricity than it presently existing and thus a new cable will need to be provided. I am asking that you, as part of your watching brief, do what you can to ensure that when the new electricity cable is laid, provision is made for a suitable connecting point to be installed so that any necessary illumination to enable night landings of the air ambulance can be provided at minimal cost and inconvenience.  

I hope that there will never be the need for such a facility to be used other than for practice but it would be comforting to know that night landing is a practical option, just in case.

A final thought. It was perhaps fortunate that the accident happened some 200 yards beyond the Crowndale junction. 200 yards this side of the junction and it would have been a completely different story. The Peninsula would then have been, effectively, cut off.

Thank you for reading this to the end. I ask that you assist in any practical way that you can.

3)  Katherine Rix D.C.C. - I wish to inform you of a one day road closure required at the Tuckermarsh retaining wall next week.  The culvert that outfalls on the face of the Tuckermarsh retaining wall has become blocked. This culvert runs underneath the disused railway embankment to a private property at the upstream end (please refer to the attached plan). There is a considerable height of water backed up on the private property at the upstream end of the culvert, against the embankment. Water left against the upstream end has the potential to assist with destabilising the embankment, in addition to being a concern for the landowner.
We are planning to jet the culvert to remove the blockage, and release the water. We will be carrying out this operation from the road at the downstream end of the culvert, and due to very narrow road widths here we will need to close the road whilst this operation is carried out. Tomorrow I will be meeting with the contractor whom will be jetting the culvert, and finalise a date next week for this work to be undertaken. I have called the residents in the properties nearest to where the road will be closed, and they have been very supportive and understanding. Once a date for the one day road closure next week is known I will pass this information straight onto you. 
4) Emily Taylor- South West Highways – Apologies for the incorrect date sent on the Tuckham Bridge to Weir Quay it should have read 2016.
5)  P.C. Seonaid Greenwood – Crime Stats for November; - 1 x Common Assault, 1 x Dog Bite,  1 x Criminal Damage to car,  1 x Criminal Damage to Street Furniture.
6) Tony Hog – Police & Crime Commissioner’s monthly report for November.
7) Devon Community Resilience Forum – Helping You To Help Yourself.
315. Questions from members of the public present at the discretion of the Chairman.
1) 
Mr. Lansdell – Is the Council going to make any representation to the Policer over the length of time the road was closed after the accident at Orestocks. Cllr. Leithall stated we do not know what policy the Police have for dealing with these matters
There being no further business the Chairman thanked members of the public and members of Council for attending and declared the meeting closed at 8.42pm.
Signed this 15th day of December 2015.         
Chairman……………………………….

